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LOS ANGELES

ELLINGTON 2000 — By Roger Boyes

The eighteenth international conference of the
Duke Ellington Study Group took place in the
Roosevelt Hotel, 7000 Hollywood Boulevard, Los
Angeles, from Wednesday to Sunday, 24-28 May
2000. The Duke Ellington Society of Southern
California were our hosts, and congratulations are due
to Steven Lasker and Bill Hill, co-Chairmen, to
Charles Stewart and the DESSC board members who
supported them, and to all who worked hard to help
make the event a success.

Hollywood Boulevard is a raffish street with
plenty of tourist traps, although it's by no means
entirely made over to the exploitation of overseas
visitors. I gather it was much seedier some years ago
than it is now, although one should still exercise
caution while walking along it during the night, John
Lamb was careful to point out to me when we popped
out to the all-night liquor store. There's certainly no
shortage of curious and colourful people about.

The Roosevelt's associations are with movies
rather than with music — it hosted the first Oscars
ceremony in 1929. It's a hotel with lots of character
though, and there's an indirect link with Charpoy —
my room overlooked the buildings and playing fields
of Hollywood High School, where Lana Turner was a
student.

After the usual evening get-together on
Wednesday, the daytime programme began on
Thursday morning with a welcome from the
conference hosts, and then an opening keynote address
from Kenny Burrell, the distinguished guitarist and
jazz educator who is a frequent contributor to
Ellington conferences.

~ Kenny struck something of a sombre note, observing that
we're all getting older, and urging on us the need for active effort
to attract the younger recruits who will come after us.

This report isn't the place for pondering the future of either
conferences or the wider activities of the Ellington Study Groups
around the world. These issues were nevertheless in the thoughts
of many during Ellington 2000, and Kenny was absolutely right
to raise them at the very outset of the daytime programme.

Kenny was followed by Roger Boyes, who took as his cue
Mark Tucker's Ellington'99 comments about the songs of
childhood recall which Duke's father would sing with friends. He
compared the 1945 recording of the 1905 Von Alstyne song, In
The Shade Of The Old Apple Tree, with the original 1933 studio
recording of his score, then followed it with two other Ducal
versions of old songs from his childhood, Sweet Adeline and
Juanita. These are two of four such songs appended to THE
GIRLS, the 1961 suite which Ellington had prepared for that
year's Monterey Jazz Festival.

Next we heard from Peter Anthony Andrews, the
Executive Director of the National Jazz Museum in Harlem. His
presentation was the first many of us heard about this ambitious
and exciting-sounding project. Peter explained its origins and
described its initial financing from a Fund for the Revitalisation
of Harlem. The money was secured for a feasibility study, but
that idea was swiftly axed, on the grounds that so worthy a
project was both eminently feasible and highly desirable; also, the
necessary ingredients for an effective museum in the early twenty-
first century are well enough known for such a study to be an
exercise in redundancy. Instead the money has gone directly
towards the design and building of the museum itself. That's the
style!

This report will be continued on page 21.
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